Limitations of current treatment strategies in human heart transplantation: Studies on pulmonary hemodynamics, renal failure and immunosuppression.

Einar Gude

Department of Cardiology Oslo University Hospital Rikshospitalet and Faculty of Medicine,University of Oslo Oslo, Norway 2012

© Einar Gude, 2013

Series of dissertations submitted to the Faculty of Medicine, University of Oslo No. 1453

ISBN 978-82-8264-562-1

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted, in any form or by any means, without permission.

Cover: Inger Sandved Anfinsen. Printed in Norway: AIT Oslo AS.

Produced in co-operation with Akademika publishing. The thesis is produced by Akademika publishing merely in connection with the thesis defence. Kindly direct all inquiries regarding the thesis to the copyright holder or the unit which grants the doctorate.

Table of contents

- 1. Acknowledgements
- 2. Abbreviations
- 3. List of papers
- 4. Introduction
 - 4.1. Historical remarks
 - 4.2. Hemodynamics before and after HTx
 - 4.3. Immunosuppression in HTx recipients
 - 4.4. Adverse effects of immunosuppression in HTx recipients
- 5. Main aims of the study
- 6. Material and Methods
 - 6.1. Study population
 - 6.2. Right heart catheterization
 - 6.3. Immunosuppressive protocols
 - 6.3.1. CNI in combination with steroids and MMF/azathioprine
 - 6.3.2. Everolimus without concomitant CsA (Paper 3).
 - 6.3.3. Low dose Everolimus and low dose CsA (Paper 4).
 - 6.4. Definition of end points
 - 6.4.1. Mortality
 - 6.4.2. Hemodynamic end points
 - 6.4.3. Renal end points
 - 6.5. Statistical analysis
 - 6.6. Ethical consideration
- 7. Summary of papers
- 8. Discussion
 - 8.1. Pulmonary hypertension in heart transplantation.
 - 8.1.1. Pulmonary hypertension before heart transplantation.
 - 8.1.2. Repeated catheterizations while waiting for heart transplantation.
 - 8.1.3. Pulmonary hypertension after heart transplantation.
 - 8.2. Renal function before and after HTx.
 - 8.2.1. Assessment of renal failure
 - 8.2.2. Determinants of acute renal failure.
 - 8.3. Immunosuppression in HTx
 - 8.3.1. Early postoperative peroral or intravenous CsA.
 - 8.3.2. CNI reduction and everolimus introduction
 - 8.3.3. CsA elimination and everolimus introduction
- 9. Conclusion
- 10. References

1. Acknowledgments

This thesis is based on clinical work and studies performed at the Department of Cardiology, Oslo University Hospital Rikshospitalet. The two first papers are based on our database established before I started working within the field of heart transplantation. I am thankful that I have been given the opportunity to use the database for my research and I am grateful to the initiators of the database and those contributed to keep it updated.

I am greatly indebted to my colleagues and especially my principal supervisor, Arne K. Andreassen, who has supported this work, inspired, pushed and helped me in between our busy clinical work. His clinical and research experience have been a major force in getting this thesis accomplished and he has also been my supervisor in clinical heart transplantation. My co-supervisor Svein Simonsen is now retired, but has continued to contribute in research. I am very thankful for your invitation in 2006 to join the heart transplant team, a decision I have not regretted a single day. He has introduced me to clinical challenges and inspired me to work for the best of patients. He has also performed substantial data collection in the first two papers. Lars Gullestad is dedicated to research and his professional combination of the ability to originate hypothesis and medical skills has introduced me to clinical trials. I am very grateful that I was given the responsibility for the NOCTET patients, a tough but inspiring introduction to the field of research.

My daily life in clinical work and research has introduced me to colleagues who have inspired me, taught me and helped me to make this thesis possible. The transplant nurses Anne Relbo, Ingelin Grov, Sissel Stamnesfest and Ina Hoel are major contributors to our high standard heart transplant program. Satish Arora has shown me how to perform research with precision, speed and accuracy. His statistical skills and native English have demonstrated the research "state of art".

I will also thank my colleagues on the Department of Cardiothoracic surgery. Professor Odd Geiran has contributed with his massive experience despite his disappointment that I did not keep my promise from 1988 to become a cardiothoracic surgeon. Arnt Fiane has given me the opportunity to work with assist devices, a challenge that has expanded our clinical experience and improved the therapeutic options for our patients. Gro Sørensen has contributed with all her experience and if I ever wake up in an intensive bed, I will feel especially safe if Gro is my primary nurse.

All my colleagues, patients, victories and losses have given my life an extra dimension that is and will probably always be a big part of me. Superior to all of this is my family, with my wife Heidi as the master chef of our home. Her ability to care for, love and administer our two kids Kaja and Kristian, in addition to me, makes me feel thankful for all that we have and will share together in the future.

2. Abbreviations.

AKIN- acute kidney injury network ARF- acute renal failure AZA- azathioprine CAV- cardiac allograft vasculopathy CI- cardiac index CNI- calcineurin inhibitor CO- cardiac output CRF- cronic renal failure CsA- cyclosporine **EVE-** everolimus GFR- glomerular filtration rate HF- heart failure HTx- heart transplantation IL- interleukin ISHLT- International Society of Heart and Lung Transplantation LV- left ventricle MAP- mean arterial pulmonary pressure MMF- mycophenolatmofetil mTOR- mammalian target of rapamycin PCW- pulmonary capillary wedge pressure PH- pulmonary hypertension PSI- proliferation signal inhibitor PVR- pulmonary vascular resistance RAM- right atrial mean pressure RHC- right heart catheterization RHH- right heart hemodynamics RIFLE- risk, identification, failure, end stage renal failure SAP- systolic arterial pulmonary pressure TAC- tacrolimus TPG- transpulmonary gradient TTx- thoracic organ transplantation

3. List of Papers.

Paper 1:

Pulmonary hypertension in heart transplantation: discrepant prognostic impact of preoperative compared to one year postoperative right heart hemodynamics.

Einar Gude, Svein Simonsen, Odd R. Geiran, Arnt E. Fiane, Lars Gullestad, Satish Arora, Anne Relbo and Arne K. Andreassen.

J Heart Lung Transplant. 2010;29:216-223

Paper 2:

Acute renal failure early after heart transplantation: risk factors and clinical consequences.

Einar Gude, Arne K. Andreassen, Satish Arora, Lars Gullestad, Ingelin Grov, Anders Hartmann, Torbjørn Leivestad, Arnt E. Fiane, Odd R. Geiran, Mari Vardal, and Svein Simonsen.

Clin Transplant. 2010;24:207-213

Paper 3:

Benefit of early conversion from CNI-based to everolimus-based immunosuppression in heart transplantation.

Einar Gude, Lars Gullestad, Satish Arora, Svein Simonsen, Ina Hoel, Anders Hartmann, Hallvard Holdaas, Arnt E. Fiane, Odd R. Geiran and Arne K. Andreassen. J Heart Lung Transplant. 2010;29:641-647

Paper 4:

Improvement in renal function after everolimus introduction and calcineurin inhibitor reduction in maintenance thoracic transplant recipients: the significance of baseline GFR.

Satish Arora^{*}, Einar Gude^{*}, Vilborg Sigurdardottir, Svend-Aage Mortensen, Hans Eiskjær, Gerdt Riise, Lena Mared, Øystein Bjørtuft, Bjørn Ekmehag, Kjell Jansson, Svein Simonsen, Pål Aukrust, Dag Solbu, Martin Iversen and Lars Gullestad.

J Heart Lung Transplant. 2012;31:259-265

*both authors contributed equally to the present study

4. Introduction.

4.1. Historical remarks.

Heart Failure (HF) is an increasing health problem with an incidence of 0.5 % and a prevalence of 1-3 % in the western world. Ten percent of HF patients are in NYHA class IV with one year mortality up to 50 $\%^{1;2}$, depending on the response to modern HF treatment^{3;4}. The treatment of choice for selected patients with the most dubious prognosis and the capacity to benefit, is heart transplantation (HTx)^{5;6}.

The first human HTx was performed in South Africa by Dr. Bernard in 1967. With a 24 year old donor, the patient was improving hemodynamically, but succumbed 18 days after surgery due to pneumonia⁷. Steroids were deployed in clinical transplantation in the 1960s. Cyclosporine (CsA) was first used in renal transplantation in 1979 and introduced in HTx at Stanford University in California in 1980⁸. The diagnosis of rejection was improved by the introduction of Caves-Schulz bioptome in 1975 and the Billingham rejection scoring system 1974. A more specific and balanced immunosuppression improved two years survival to nearly 80 %, an inspiration for the first Norwegian HTx in 1983⁹.

The first HTx patient in Norway is still alive and with excellent quality of life. Mean survival after HTx in Norway is 12.3 ± 5.3 years, superior to most international results reported by the International Society of Heart and Lung Transplantation (ISHLT)¹⁰⁻¹². Norway was in 2008 reported with 7.7 HTx/mill/year, with a maximum of 45 in 2003. However, due to donor organ shortage, only 30 to 35 HTx are performed in Norway yearly (fig 1), making each donor organ a special resource utilized to the best of potential recipients, a selection process following international guidelines.



Figure 1. Number of Heart Transplantations performed yearly at Rikshospitalet. With courtesy to dr. T. Leivestad, Institute of Immunology. Oslo University Hospital Rikshospitalet.

4.2. Hemodynamics before and after HTx.

HF involves important and crucial hemodynamic changes that require additional attention for optimal treatment as well as for risk stratification both pre- and post-HTx^{3;12;13}. Pulmonary hypertension (PH) due to left sided heart failure is common and carries a poor prognosis^{14;15}. Severe irreversible PH is one of the few absolute contraindications to HTx⁵. The rationale is that a normal donor heart is not capable of maintaining adequate right ventricular stroke volume against an elevated and fixed pulmonary vascular resistance (PVR)^{16;17}. Just what constitutes unacceptably high levels of PVR, with or without the use of vasodilatation test, is still debated^{11;18}. Guidelines concerning acceptable preoperative right heart hemodynamics (RHH) to prevent right heart failure in the implanted heart were initially developed at Stanford University. International guidelines are published by the ISHLT working group and

have been slightly liberalized compared to the original Stanford protocol¹². The evidence for RHH guidelines is weak (class of evidence IIb) and is still based on small single centre reports. The value of repetitive right heart catheterization (RHC) while waiting for HTx is uncertain and the clinical and prognostic impact of elevated pulmonary pressures after HTx is scarcely described^{3;12}.

4.3. Immunosuppression in HTx recipients.

New immunosuppressive strategies have improved survival after HTx and many centers have based their immunosuppressive strategy on triple-drug regimen consisting of calcineurin inhibitors (CNI; CsA and tacrolimus (TAC)), azathioprine (AZA)/mycophenolatemofetil (MMF) and corticosteroids^{11;19}.

CNI has contributed to lower rejection rates and favourable graft survival reaching 90 % the first year after HTx¹¹. CsA is a prodrug and its immunosuppressive properties depend on the formation of a complex with cellular proteins called immunophilins consisting of the cyclophilin (which CsA binds to) and the FK binding system (which TAC binds to). The CsA- cyclophilin complex inhibits calcineurin, which is responsible for activating the transcription of interleukin 2 (IL-2) and other cytokines. Inhibition of IL-2 reduces activation and function of T-cells and blocks the T-cell cycle in the G0 phase and limits activation of cytotoxic T-cells^{7;20}. CsA has been approved for use as a primary immunosuppressant for more than 35 years and advances in formulation design and therapeutic drug monitoring have resulted in substantial improvement in clinical outcome²⁰⁻²².

TAC or FK-506 was discovered in 1984, launched in 1993, and has an increasing market among CNIs in HTx recipients, now reaching more than 50 $\%^{11;23}$. The mechanism of action and effect as an immunosuppressant agent are much similar to that of CsA^{22;24}.

Prolonged TAC with dosing once daily is now available, possibly improving recipient compliance, but still not recommended in HTx guidelines^{22;25}.

AZA, a purine analogue immunosuppressant was standard at our institution 1983-2002, and replaced by MMF, a reversible inhibitor of inosine monophosphate dehydrogenase in purine biosynthesis which is necessary for growth and replication of T and B cells. Introduction of MMF reduced rejection and showed superior survival compared to AZA^{20;23}.

Corticosteroids are the third class of drugs to prevent rejection. Many centres have tried to withdraw steroids due to side effects⁵. In our centre, 90 % of the recipients use steroids.

Proliferation signal inhibitors (PSI), such as everolimus (EVE) and sirolimus, may represent an attractive renal sparing alternative to CNI therapy. They inhibit mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) causing blockage of T-cell activation and inhibits proliferation of smooth muscle cells by blocking cell replication in the G0 phase in addition to antiproliferative properties^{20;26}. Multiple metabolites of the two agents make their immunologic properties uncertain¹⁹. Preliminary reports have demonstrated that these agents can replace CNI therapy in Tx recipients and allow an improvement in renal function without loss of immunosuppressant potency²⁷⁻²⁹. Others have reported high frequency of side effects of these agents^{30;31}. Thus, there is still controversy about the degree of renal failure, to what time and whether as a substitute or in combination with CNI, that PSI should be introduced³². Compared to sirolimus, EVE has superior biochemical properties: higher biovailability, shorter half time, faster absorption and no loading dose required³³.

4.4. Adverse effects of immunosuppression in HTx recipients.

Although CNI inhibitors are first choice as main immunosuppressant in most centres, side effects include renal failure, hemodynamic perturbations and involvement in development of cancer and coronary allograft vasculopathy (CAV)^{11;34}. Nearly 30 % of HTx recipients develop renal dysfunction as early as one year post-HTx, an independent risk factor for both all-cause and cardiac mortality³⁵⁻³⁷.

Acute renal failure (ARF) is a major contributor to morbidity and mortality in HF and cardiac surgery^{38;39}. However, in the HTx setting the consequences of ARF are less well studied and most reports focus on long-term development of chronic renal failure (CRF)³⁷. CNI induced nephrotoxicity occurs often within the first doses post-HTx due vasoconstriction of the preglomerular arterioles²³. Chronic use of CNIs is characterized by glomerular sclerosis, interstitial fibrosis and thickening of capillary basement membranes seen in 25 % already six months post-HTx⁴⁰. High prolonged CsA blood concentrations are known to predispose to chronic CNI induced nephrotoxicity^{19;20;41;42}. Chronic renal damage due to a diverse spectrum of diagnosis is usually not responsive to dose reduction and therapeutic action must therefore be taken before fibrosis has been established^{32;42;43}.

5. Main aims of the study.

1. To evaluate indices of pulmonary hypertension pre- and post-HTx and their prognostic significance on survival.

2. To evaluate incidence and risk factors of ARF after HTx and the impact of ARF on prognosis.

3. To evaluate early and late conversion from CNI based to everolimus based immunosuppression in HTx with focus on safety and renal improvement.

4. To evaluate everolimus introduction and CNI reduction in maintenance TTx with emphasis on baseline GFR as marker of renal improvement.

6. Material and Methods.

6.1. Study population.

Oslo University Hospital Rikshospitalet is the only transplantation center in Norway and all HTx activity is located here. Patients were identified from our HTx database created in 1996. Data were retrospectively collected from 1983-96 and prospectively collected from 1996. All patients transplanted between 1983 and 2007 were included in studies on PH (n=500) and ARF (n=585). In paper 1, 53 recipients were not included due to age below 16 years, recipients of multiple organs, re-HTx, mechanical tricuspid or pulmonary valve and missing data.

In paper 3, 31 HTx recipients with severe renal failure defined as $eGFR \le 30$ ml/min/1.73m² were included and divided in two groups according to time since HTx. Group 1 consisted of 16 patients transplanted within the last year [median 5.5 (1.3-8.5) months] before CsA elimination. One patient was not analyzed for primary end point due to less than 24 months follow up. Fifteen long term recipients were recruited (Group 2). Due to early withdrawal and deaths, 10 patients 81 (39-109) months since HTx were analyzed for change in renal function defined as primary end point.

Paper 4 was a 12-month, open-label, multicenter, randomized, controlled study in Scandinavia (inclusion period December 2005 to March 2008) where 282 maintenance thoracic organ recipients (TTx) (190 HTx and 92 lung Tx) were randomized to continue their current immunosuppressive regimen or start everolimus therapy with a pre-defined reduction in CNI exposure. In this thesis discussion will mainly focus HTx recipients.

6.2. Right heart catheterization.

RHC was performed using a Swan-Ganz pulmonary artery thermodilution catheter (Baxter Health Care Corp., Santa Anna, Ca., USA) or a Coumand catheter (for Fick method) before HTx, 2-3 weeks, 6 months and thereafter yearly for the first 3 years after HTx. RHC was repeated every third month while on waiting list for HTx.

The following pressures were recorded in mmHg: Right atrial mean pressure (RAM), systolic pulmonary artery pressure (SAP), mean pulmonary artery pressure (MAP) and mean pulmonary capillary wedge pressure (PCW). Cardiac output (CO) was measured by the Fick technique or thermodilution, and cardiac index (CI) calculated by dividing CO by body surface area. The transpulmonary gradient (TPG) was obtained by subtracting PCW from MAP and PVR (in Wood units (WU)) by dividing TPG by CO. For examination of CO, the Fick technique was used to measure CO the first 7 years, later replaced by the thermodilution technique⁴⁴.

For listing of patients for HTx, two of the following three criteria had to be fulfilled: SAP \leq 50 mmHg, TPG \leq 10 mmHg and PVR \leq 2.5 WU. If not, sodium-nitroprusside, for reversibility testing, was given intravenously (iv.) (maximal dose $8\mu g/kg/min$), until criteria were fulfilled or unacceptable side effects appeared. Systemic arterial blood pressure (SBP) was monitored. In case of unacceptable RHH despite sodium nitroprusside testing, optimization of oral medication was performed, including diuretics iv. or introduction of IABP before a new vasodilation test was performed⁴⁵.

6.3. Immunosuppressive protocols.

6.3.1. CNI in combination with steroids and MMF/azathioprine.

From 1983 until 2002; CsA and AZA were started orally 2-4 hours preoperatively; CsA at a dose of 4 or 6 mg/kg according to estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) below or above 50 ml/min/1.73m², and AZA 4 mg/kg. Next dose of both agents were administered orally 12 hours postoperatively and continued to achieve blood concentrations as in table 1 below.

2002-2009; Premedication was restricted to 1 g MMF. CsA was administered iv. as a 4 hour infusion immediately postoperatively and continued twice daily until oral medication was possible and then continued as in table 1.

2009-2010; Induction therapy with basiliximab was introduced to patients with eGFR below 50 ml/min/ $1.73m^2$. First dose was administered 4 hours preoperatively and second dose at day four post-HT. CsA was initiated orally first or second day depending on renal function. Patients with eGFR \geq 50 ml/min/ $1.73m^2$ initiated CsA and MMF preoperatively as before 2009.

Agent	Time	CsA pre/per op	C ₀ < 1 mo.	C ₀ 1-3 mo.	C ₀ 4-12 mo	C ₀ > 12 mo.
CsA	1983-2002	4-6 mg/kg preop.	250-350 μg/l	150-250 μg/l	120-200 µg/l	60-120 μg/l
CsA	2002-	iv. 1mg/kg postop.	250-350 μg/l	150-250 μg/l	120-200 μg/l	60-120 μg/l
AZA	1983-2002	4 mg/kg	50-150 mg/d	50-150 mg/d	50-150 mg/d	50-150 mg/d
TAC	2000-	NA	8-10 µg/l	6-8 µg/l	6-8 μg/l	4-6 µg/l
MMF	2002-	1 g	1-3 g/d	1-3 g/d	1-3 g/d	1-3 g/d
EVE+CsA*	2007-	NA	4-6 μg/l + 125-175 μg/l	4-6 µg/l + 50-	6-8 μg/l + 100-25	3-5µg/l+25-40
				125 µg/l	µg/l	µg/l
EVE*	2005-	NA	NA	8-10 μg/l	6-10 μg/l	5-7 μg/l

Table 1. History of immunosuppressive protocols at Oslo University Hospital Rikshospitalet.

NA: not applicable. CsA:cyclosporine A. AZA: azathioprine. TAC: tacrolimus. MMF: mycophenolatemofetil. EVE: everolimus. *In combination with MMF/AZA and steroids.

During all periods methylprednisolone was administered intravenously perioperatively, continued postoperatively as oral prednisolone at a dose of 0.2 mg/kg, and gradually reduced to a maintenance dose of 0.1mg/kg.

6.3.2. Everolimus without concomitant CsA.

Within the first year after HTx, EVE without CsA was introduced with a dosage of 2.25 mg twice daily, while in long term survivors EVE was initiated 2.0 mg twice daily. Blood concentration levels were targeted as in table 1. MMF was reduced in case of side effects due to increased exposure after CNI withdrawal. Steroids were continued as before switch. In case

of major surgery, EVE was replaced by CsA one week before and reinstituted two weeks after the operation or until proper wound healing was accomplished⁴⁶.

6.3.3. Low dose Everolimus and low dose CsA.

In the NOCTET trial, EVE was initiated overnight with a starting dose of 0.75 mg b.i.d. and with a target concentration in the range 3-8 μ g/l. After an initial period with a significant increase in infections in the EVE arm, a reduction in concentration to 3-6 μ g/l was recommended by the data safety committee. Upon initiation of EVE a parallel reduction of CNI dosage was performed to achieve a trough level reduction of 30-70 % compared to baseline, with the target of achieving a CsA trough level <75 μ g/l or a TAC trough level <4 μ g/l. For patients in the EVE group receiving CsA and MMF, a 25-50 % reduction in MMF dose was recommended one week after introduction of EVE with further MMF dose reduction as required. For EVE-treated patients receiving TAC, MMF treatment was to continue unchanged unless medically necessitated. MMF level measurements were performed based on the individual clinician's discretion. Concomitant medication with AZA, with or without steroid therapy, was continued according to local practice.

6.4. Definition of end points.

6.4.1. Mortality.

Mortality data for all patients were collected from the Norwegian population register and cause of death obtained from recipients local hospital.

6.4.2. Hemodynamic end points.

The hemodynamic protocol is described under 3.2. Our end points are based on review of the literature identifying 47 studies describing 72 populations of healthy volunteers that were examined for pulmonary arterial pressure. Normal resting MAP was 14.0 ± 3.3 mmHg, with the upper limit of 20.6 mmHg. A resting MAP of 18-20 mmHg was defined as a "grey zone"⁴⁷. Normal value for PVR is reported 0.25- 1.5 WU⁴⁴. In the context of HTx, 2.5 WU is adequate in defining what is accepted for HTx and elevated PVR in our center. ISHLT guidelines indicate 3.0 WU as acceptable level of PVR before reversibility testing is considered¹².

6.4.3. Renal end points.

Serum creatinine measurement is easily available and widely used at low cost. Estimated GFR was based on the MDRD formula [GFR (mL/min/1.73 m2) = 175 x (Scr)-1.154 x (Age)-0.203 x (0.742 if female) x (1.212 if African American) (conventional units)]. Based on the definitions from the Acute Kidney Injury Network (AKIN)⁴⁸, patients were divided into two groups: No-ARF (Group 1) and ARF (Group 2, 3 and 4), based on serum creatinine changes from preoperatively to 7th postoperative day. ARF patients were divided into those increasing their creatinine < 26.4 mmol/l or < 50 % (Group 2), increasing their creatinine \geq 26.4 µmol/l or \geq 50 % (Group 3) or in need of early dialysis (group 4). AKIN criteria represent changes in renal function within 48 hours. Serum creatinine values reported in our ARF article are based on 7th day measurements and therefore does not completely reflect the AKIN definition of change in renal function in 2 days.

The proposed Acute Kidney Injury Network (AKIN) criteria for the definition and classification of ARF.

Stage 1: Increase in serum creatinine $\geq 26.2 \ \mu mol/L$ or increase to $\geq 150-199 \ \%$ (1.50- to 1.99-fold) from baseline. Urine output < 0.5 mL/kg/h for ≥ 6 h.

Stage 2: Increase in serum creatinine to 200–299 % (> 2.0–2.99 fold) from baseline. Urine output < 0.5 mL/kg/h for \ge 12 h.

Stage 3: Increase in serum creatinine to \geq 300% (\geq 3-fold) from baseline or serum creatinine \geq 354 µmol/L with an acute rise of at least 44 µmol/L or initiation of RRT

Urine output $< 0.3 \text{ mL/kg/h} \ge 24 \text{ h or anuria} \ge 12 \text{ h}.$

In the NOCTET substudy, GFR was measured at baseline and at month 12 using Crethylenediamine tetraacetic acid clearance or an equivalent recommended method. Patients were categorized into 3 groups (mGFR 60-89, 30-59 and 20-29 ml/min/1.73m², respectively) according to baseline mGFR by utilizing the National Kidney Foundation Disease Outcomes Quality Initiative (NKF-K/DOQI) Guidelines⁴⁹. Data regarding urine dipstick chemical analysis at baseline and one year follow-up was available for a subset of patients.

Dialysis through continuous arterio-venous hemo-diafiltration or intermittent dialysis sessions were carried out when transplant recipients showed signs of volume overload, [(RAM) > 12 mmHg)], peripheral oedema or pulmonary congestion in combination with urinary output < 0.5 ml/kg/hour over 24-48 hours with rapid creatinine increase by 50 μ mol/l/day over 2 days, serum creatinine rapidly rising above 200 μ mol/l, or generally accepted criteria for dialysis.

6.5. Statistical analysis.

Statistical analyses were performed with SPSS statistical software version 13.0 (SPSS inc. Chicago, IL). Results are presented as mean values \pm standard deviation or median with interquartile range. Student's t-test was used for normally distributed continuous variables and Mann-Whitney test for other continuous variables. Categorical variables were compared using the chi-square test. Group comparison over time was made using one-way Anova. A two-sided p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. Kaplan-Meier analysis with log-rank test was performed to compare the number of events in the two groups. Cox proportional hazard analysis, including all variables significant upon univariate analysis (p < 0.05), was performed to determine the independent variables for all-cause mortality and graft loss. All retransplants (n=11) were in this context considered as deaths. Propensity score, to identify variables at different time periods was used including three different methods (binary logistic, stratification, matching).

6.6. Ethical consideration.

As our HTx database is approved by the The Institutional Review Board at our hospital as well regional ethical committee, no ethical dilemmas were considered in paper 1 and 2. The NOCTET trial [Clinicaltrials.gov (unique registration number NTC00377962)] was approved by the national ethics committee in respective countries and the study was carried out in accordance with the ICH Harmonized Tripartite Guidelines for Good Clinical Practice, applicable local regulations and the Declaration of Helsinki.

For the recipients in paper 3, development of a local protocol was performed to offer an alternative immunosuppression to those recipients with severe renal failure caused by CNI exposure. For the long term users the development of renal failure over the last years and a possibility of ending in dialysis within 1-2 years were considered as a proper reason to discontinue CNI medication²².

All patients were informed about renal failure as a predictor in HTx. Information about the possibility of CNI avoidance was given in a consultation between a dedicated study physician and each potential participant. Patients were informed about possible side effects and were free to accept the conversion from CNI to EVE. They were also free to withdraw at any time point and return to CNI treatment.

7. Summary of papers.

Paper 1. Pulmonary hypertension in heart transplantation: discrepant prognostic impact of preoperative compared to one year postoperative right heart hemodynamics.

We wanted to evaluate the natural course and impact of pre- and post-operative right heart hemodynamics (RHH) in 500 consecutive HTx recipients. The main findings in the study were: (i) RHH before HTx are not predictive for survival after HTx as long as patients with severe PH are reversed by vasodilator administration, (ii) repeated RHC, while waiting for HTx seems to be of limited value, (iii) hemodynamic variables improve to near normal values within the first 2 postoperative weeks in most HTx recipients, while (iv) RHH indicating PH one year after HTx are strong independent risk factors for long term survival.

Paper 2. Acute renal failure early after heart transplantation: risk factors and clinical consequences.

We wanted to examine the incidence, risk factors and implication of acute renal failure (ARF) after HTx. Our main findings were that ARF occurred in 12 % after HTx. ARF was associated

with increased short-term mortality and correlated to the degree of ARF based on AKIN criteria. ARF was not a risk factor for later need of dialysis or kidney transplantation. The strongest determinant of developing ARF was CsA given intravenously.

Paper 3. Benefit of early conversion from CNI-based to everolimus based immunosuppression in heart transplantation.

We wanted to evaluate the effect of CNI elimination and EVE introduction in HTx recipients with severe renal failure early and late after HTx to evaluate the potential in renal improvement. Our results suggest that conversion from CNIs to EVE is safe and demonstrate substantial improvement in renal function among those converted within the first year after HTx. In long term survivors with longer exposure to CNIs there was no improvement, but possibly stabilization, in renal function.

Paper 4. Improvement in renal function after everolimus introduction and calcineurin inhibitor reduction in maintenance thoracic transplant recipients: the significance of baseline GFR.

In this sub-study of the NOCTET trial we wanted to evaluate the potential improvement in renal function among recipients with different stages of renal failure. Our findings were that introduction of low dose EVE and parallel CNI reduction significantly improved renal function amongst maintenance TTx patients with pre-existing moderate and advanced, but not mild renal failure. However, pharmacological intervention with EVE needs to be considered at a relatively early stage after transplantation as potential improvement seems to be more effective during the first years after TTx.

8. Discussion.

Despite a rather intense research and focus on mechanical circulatory support, the field of HTx has continued to evolve. Progress has been made over the last years to minimize complications caused by immunosuppression, otherwise reducing both quality of life and increasing morbidity and mortality. Successful HTx relies on a thorough candidate selection, donor availability and preservation, perfect surgery, close follow up and patient compliance. Our program is based on traditionally accepted guidelines, but there are few randomized trials to support the scientific evidence in HTx.

8.1. Pulmonary hypertension in heart transplantation.

8.1.1. Pulmonary hypertension before heart transplantation.

PH is reported in up to 80 % of HF patients, depending on the definitions¹⁴. The number of patients with preoperative MAP > 20 mmHg among our HTx recipients is 84%, confirming that the sickest candidates selected for HTx also have the highest pulmonary pressures¹⁸. The presence of PH is associated with worse outcomes in non-transplanted HF patients, regardless of ejection fraction and stage of HF¹³⁻¹⁵, and development of RV failure post-HTx prognosis is further aggravated by irreversible PH^{50;51}. Presence of PH is probably an evidence of more disease burden and often complicated multi-morbidity.

Our patients with the most severe PH were males, diabetics and with a background of ischemic heart disease, risk factors that vary in previous reports^{3;5;14;18}. They also had increased systemic blood pressure, an additional afterload burden causing more intense backward failure and increased pulmonary pressures^{52;53}. Age was not a predictor for PH neither before nor after HTx, even though pulmonary pressures increase with age both at rest

and during exercise in healthy controls^{14;54}. In contrast to a small previous report, smoking was not a predictor for PH suggestive that heart failure hemodynamics as the driving force and more prominent than changes caused by age and smoking⁵⁵.

Our reversibility protocol for PH is relatively aggressive and a very limited number of patients with severe PH are non-responders to vasodilation testing compared to other reports. Importantly, responders to vasodilatation faced similar prognosis as recipients with acceptable pressures. Our results therefore challenge the opinion of a poor prognosis for those with the highest pressures responding to vasodilation. No absolute PVR cut off is reported in regards to post-HTx survival, but rather replaced by the recognition of elevated pulmonary pressures and PVR as incremental risk factors with increasing values^{11;17}. However, patients with irreversible PH can in the present era be candidates for LVAD treatment, allowing otherwise suitable HTx candidates to be placed on the waiting list⁵⁶⁻⁵⁸. With third generation continuous, non-pulsatile LVAD they face the same prognosis post HTx as patients with acceptable RHH^{11;59}.

HF changes in the pulmonary circulation usually precede changes in systemic hemodynamics. Patients with chronic LV dysfunction may develop PH due to a backward failure that is largely reversible with normalization of LV filling pressures. However a sustained and excessive exposure to pulmonary venous hypertension leads to functional and structural changes in the pulmonary vasculature, initially in the capillaries and later in the arterioles and arteries⁶⁰. The exact relation between PH and structural changes in the pulmonary circulation is not fully understood and is probably individual due to response and sensitivity to changes in endothelial nitric oxide production, decreased expression of angiotensin converting enzyme, increased levels of endothelin and proinflammatory cytokines⁵². While permissive genotypes could possibly explain these variations, studies in this field have vet to be performed⁶¹ (fig 2).



Figure 2. Model for development and consequence of pulmonary hypertension. Reproduced with permission from Park and Mehra. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2012

A close relationship between pulmonary pressures and PCW at baseline and a parallel reduction during vasodilation test suggests that left heart filling pressures is the main component of PH in HF and a simple response to chronically elevated left-sided filling pressures coupled with dynamic interaction between the two ventricles^{12;53}. On the other hand, PCW decreased more than MAP and of the 135 patients in need of vasodilation, 35 % increased their TPG, and 16 % increased TPG to more than 20 mmHg as an indication of structural changes in the precapillary vasculature bed after longstanding HF in a subgroup of patients¹⁵.

8.1.2. Repeated catheterizations while waiting for heart transplantation.

Our waiting list for HTx is relatively short compared to other countries. In our cohort, RHH were stable while waiting for HTx. One hundred patients were recatheterized in the waiting period. Most of the patients improved their RHH but 10 out of 70 patients went from acceptable pressures to need of vasodilation test. Most important, no patients developed fixed PH, and none had to be taken off the list. The data on RHH while waiting for HTx is scarse and guidelines for patients in need of reversibility test are based on level of evidence $1C^{12}$. Our strategy with quarterly visits in addition to a close cooperation with local "heart failure clinics" may reduce the number of patients deteriorating and who become ineligible for HTx. We also have a relatively low mortality rate (< 5%) on the waiting list supporting our arguments.

8.1.3. Pulmonary hypertension after heart transplantation.

After HTx, when left sided filling pressures were lowered, the pulmonary venous congestion decreased with secondary reduction in pulmonary pressures⁶². Pulmonary pressures showed a decline to near normal values within few weeks post HTx. Compared to those with acceptable pressures (Group 1), Group 2, in need of vasodilation, had a more impressive improvement than Group 1, but some recipients did not normalize pulmonary hemodynamics despite normalization of PCW pressures. Reduction in postoperative PH is previously reported with variable time to normalization^{18;63}.

Increased MAP, as well as other hemodynamic parameters evaluated post-HTx were strong predictors of late mortality. PCW and RAM were the only hemodynamic parameters

similar between two groups with post-HTx MAP above or below 20 mmHg. We suggest that these patients' additional risk may be caused by structural changes in the pulmonary vasculature, not reversed by LV unloading⁶⁴. MAP, CI and TPG were robust predictors for mortality also after 6 months, 2 and 3 years (data not shown) as well as PVR 2 weeks post-HTx, shown in another study from our hospital (in press) (ISHLT 2012 abstract 166)⁶⁵. Despite lack of data, medication proven efficacious in precapillary PAH patients, such as phosphodiesterase inhibitors and endothelin receptor antagonists, are being used to manage other forms of PH⁶³ (ISHLT 2012 abstract 131). Although this approach may be justified in carefully selected patients with TPG out of proportions and reactive PH, medication may be ineffective or even harmful for most of HTx recipients with PH^{66;67}. So far no therapeutic option has been validated to improve the prognosis of those with elevated MAP after HTx, reflecting the lack of focus on these recipients at risk^{15;22}.

PH is fairly common shortly after $HTx^{68;69}$. Risk factors for developing MAP > 20 mmHg at one year were unfavorable preoperative hemodynamics in addition to male donor organ. Correlation between preoperative and at one year post-HTx MAP was poor (r = 0.236), reflecting the multitude of factors influencing postoperative RHH. Male donor organ as risk factor was stronger for women than for men and there were a higher proportion of male organs in the group with elevated MAP at one year post-HTx.

8.2. Renal function before and after HTx.

Heart failure with reduced CO often aggravates renal disease or initiates renal impairment due to hypoperfusion³. Activation of the RAS system leads to salt and water retention that also paradoxically worsen the cardiac function and leads to venous congestion and a reduction in tissue perfusion⁷⁰. Renal function is a strong independent predictor of long-term adverse

outcome in HF patients, as well as in HTx recipients^{35;38;71;72}. New research and treatment modalities target renal protection both early and late after HTx³⁴.

8.2.1. Assessment of renal failure.

ARF is defined in 3.4.3. The true definition of acute kidney injury (AKI) is an abrupt reduction in kidney function during 48 hours⁴⁸. Dialysis was usually initiated before a 2-3 times increase in baseline creatinine was achieved, usually due to reduced diuresis and volume overload. An ideal definition of ARF in our HTx recipients would also be the change in renal function within 48 hours (AKIN criteria), of which we do not have the details to assess. Studies report a multitude of factors influencing renal function early postoperatively^{73;74}. Most reports define ARF as need for dialysis. Traditional risk factors for dialysis are reduced pre-HTx GFR, need of preoperative prolonged inotropes or mechanical circulatory support, complicated, prolonged or redo surgery and older recipients^{75;76}.

Independent of time period, the incidence of ARF was steady at 18 % before introduction of iv. CsA, when the need of dialysis increased up to an incidence of 23 % after 2002. Dialysis is a more definite end point, but depends on the physician's judgement and ability to interact when renal function declines. Considerable variations in mortality for HTx ARF patients in dialysis probably reflect different criteria for initiation of dialysis. A Finnish study reports an incidence of dialysis of 25 % despite induction therapy, but incidences upto 32% are reported for HTx patients with impaired pre-HTx renal function. Otherwise the need for dialysis varies between 6 % and 13 %^{73;75-77}.

In paper 3 and 4, renal failure was classified according to the National Kidney Foundation Disease Outcome Quality Initiative. $GFR < 30 \text{ ml/min/}1.73\text{m}^2$ is classified as severe renal failure, while GFR between 30 and 59 ml/min/ 1.73m^2 is defined as moderate

reduction. Most large randomized trials assess renal function with mGFR at baseline and follow up. In clinical work eGFR and creatinine are surrogate markers of renal function, reported equally as markers of prognosis^{36;38}. In paper 4, mGFR and eGFR correlated with a r= 0.513, p< 0.001, and statistical analysis with eGFR would not significantly have altered the results in this sub-study, nor in the main study.

In paper 4, as in the landmark CONVERT trial, an mGFR improvement of 5 ml/min/ $1.73m^2$ was chosen as a cut-off value of significant improvement in renal function after introduction of EVE in renal TX⁷⁸.

Stage	Description	GFR (ml/min/1.73m ²)
1	Kidney damage with normal or elevated GFR	≥90
2	Kidney damage with mild reduction of GFR	60-89
3	Moderately reduced GFR	30-59
4	Severely reduced GFR	15-29
5	Kidney failure	<15 or dialysis

Table 2. Stages of chronic kidney disease.

Chronic kidney disease is defined as either kidney damage or $GFR < 60 \text{ ml/min}/1.73\text{m}^2 > 3 \text{ months including markers of damage in blood, urine test or imaging studies.}$

Proteinuria is an early sign of renal disease and often represents a more general vascular damage. Proteinuria is associated with impaired renal prognosis and increased cardiovascular mortality even with a normal creatinine levels at time of measurements⁷⁹. It has been demonstrated that PSI agents can increase glomerular pressure and contribute to proteinuria and progression of pre-existing kidney damage^{80;81}. PSI agents may also cause glomerolupathy or tubulointerstital disease related to interference with protein endocytosis in

tubular epithelial cells^{19;82}. Absence of proteinuria is reported as a discriminator for success when introducing EVE to reduce CNI and improve renal function^{83;84}.

No internationally accepted protocol on proteinuria has been published for HTx recipients in contrast to renal Tx⁸. In our institution initiation of EVE can be performed if protein/creatinine ratio < 50 mmol/ml. Patients with ratio between 50-100 mmol/ml are candidates for pre-treatment with ACE inhibitors or ARBs^{85;86}. Recipients with ratio > 100 mmol/ml are usually not candidates for EVE therapy, while a low dose EVE in combination with low dose CsA might be an alternative⁸⁰. In our ARF study we did not quantify proteinuria. In paper 3, proteinuria was only a clinical dilemma in a few patients in Group 2. In paper 4, proteinuria was not a clinical problem in a treatment strategy with low dose EVE. In low dose EVE or when introduced early post-HTx, proteinuria does not seem to be a problem, but need attention in long term recipients or in recipients with underlying renal disease^{8,83,87}. Whether proteinuria induced by PSI is a negative predictor with consequences similar to proteinuria in native renal disease is unknown. CNI as a vasoconstrictor may unmask existing proteinuria in renal damage instead of proteinuria being induced by introduction of PSI. Manifest proteinuria has been a discriminant factor for successful introduction of EVE in renal, lung and heart Tx, and probably reflects renal disease beyond CNI induced vasoconstriction³³. Factors reported to be associated with increased proteinuria after solid organ TX are poor renal function, loading dose with sirolimus, diabetes and histological abnormalities³³.

8.2.2. Determinants of acute renal failure.

The most important factor for development of ARF was administration of iv. CsA early postoperatively. No HTx study has previously assessed renal function based on CsA administration and blood concentrations early postoperatively. Guidelines on iv. administration of CsA concerning indication, once or twice daily, duration of infusion or concentration levels do not exist in the early postoperative setting²². Vallentine et al demonstrated a better rejection profile after two six hour infusions compared to continuous 24 hour infusion without considering the deleterious effect on renal function²¹. As high CsA peak concentration provides better protection from rejection, the side effects are greater vasoconstriction and reduced renal blood flow. Regrettably, to further demonstrate the unfortunate circumstances of iv. CsA administration, we did not measure C_{max}.

CsA alters the balance between vasodilator and vasoconstrictor prostaglandins and increases renal arteriolar resistance and mesangial cell contraction⁸⁸. The intrarenal RAS system may also contribute to both nephrotoxic and hypertensive effects of CsA⁸. Prolonged CsA therapy causes chronic renal failure with a variety in severity. Older age, sex, underlying renal disease, different genotypes influencing CYP3A activity in renal cells and years with elevated CsA AUC predispose to chronic CsA nephrotoxicity^{21;89;90}. Long term decreased renal blood flow induces glomerular sclerosis, with interstitial fibrosis and thickening of capillary basement membrane⁴⁰. Once chronic renal failure is established decreasing CsA concentration or drug withdrawal will not necessarily improve renal function⁹¹.

Recipients who developed ARF were older and received older donor hearts, a traditional risk factor of increased mortality¹⁰. Aging donor hearts implicate vulnerable initiation after cardioplegia and need of more inotropic agents to maintain adequate hemodynamics.

Preoperative elevated RAM (CVP) was a predictor for dialysis and increased CO was an independent predictor for ARF. Patient in need of dialysis had lower CO and increased pulmonary pressures representing unfavourable RHH and reduced renal perfusion⁷². In HF patients, volume overload/ high RAM increase ventricular filling pressures and myocyte stretch⁴⁴. Increase in force generation enables the healthy heart to eject the additional venous return thereby increasing the stroke volume. For the patients in need of postoperative dialysis, hemodynamic parameters probably reflect the lack of contractile reserves and force velocity to maintain adequate circulation and renal perfusion. As both hemodynamic parameters and reduced pre-HTx GFR are predictors of ARF and dialysis post-HTx, it is once again a reminder that the cardiorenal syndrome is proven essential in HF and continuous importance in the HTx recipient^{92;93} (fig 3).

In paper 3, all patients in Group 1 had postoperative ARF partly due to administration of CsA, as renal function improved markedly when our short term recipients had their CsA withdrawn and replaced by EVE. Paper 3 did not emphasize on predictors for the rapid post-HTx increase in creatinine that all patients experienced. Additional mechanisms for CsA nephrotoxicity is likely in the per- and post-HTx setting, but CsA withdrawal significantly improved renal function that has remained stable with an extended follow up of 4.5 years. There was no control group to evaluate the natural course of renal failure for patients on traditional CsA medication, but a progression in renal impairment is described and experienced by all HTx physicians³⁵. In a histopathological study of renal failure, a diverse spectrum of diagnosis indicate that long term recipients are at risk of nephrosclerosis and diabetic nephropathy as well as CNI toxicity2^{43;94}. These findings suggest a possible benefit in the form of stabilization of kidney function after a switch to EVE also among the long term users in Group 2.



Figure 3. Mechanisms of CNI nephrotoxicity.

8.3. Immunosuppression in HTx.

Our immunosuppressive protocol has traditionally been CsA based with conversion to TAC in case of CsA side effects such as gingivitis, hirsutism or repeated rejections²⁴. After introduction of TAC in 1993, inferior results were initially reported compared to the new microemulsion CsA Neoral. Later studies have reported similar survival rates, even though a review from 2010 with meta-analysis were in favor of TAC^{20;24;95;96}. ISHLT report increasing use of TAC, but more long term users switch from TAC to CsA based immunosuppression than vice versa⁵. Prolonged release formulation and mono-therapy with TAC has been proven safe, but without long term follow up^{97;98}.

In the later years EVE has been increasingly suggested used due to less nephrotoxicity. Reports on EVE in de novo HTx demonstrate variable results and randomized trials are ongoing. I will discuss the administration form of CsA in addition to the introduction of EVE with focus on minimilization or elimination, blood concentration levels and timing for therapy intervention.

8.3.1. Early postoperative peroral or intravenous CsA.

Our traditional protocol introduced po CsA preoperatively to maintain adequate CsA levels early post-HTx. CsA is liphophilic and absorbed in the upper gastrointestinal tract, with variable absorbtion the first days post-HT. The newer microemulsion form of CsA (Neoral) has more favorable outcome than the old oil formulation and greater bioavailability [(AUCoral/AUCiv)x(Doseiv/Doseoral)] that is approximately 30 % of iv. administration.^{20;21;89;99}. Iv. CsA resulted in a higher proportion of ARF. Unfortunately we do not have sufficient details to correlate iv. and po. CsA concentrations with the rejection profiles of the two subgroups of ARF. In the literature, iv. administration of CsA is also called induction therapy 23 . As newer induction agents have been developed, our experience with iv. CsA should indicate that this administration form should be limited to a minimum early postoperatively. ISHLT reports shows that induction therapy does not provide additional rejection efficacy compared to a non-induction strategy, results that contrast smaller reported studies^{5;20;100}. As renal sparing strategy, induction therapy is proven effective and its use is widespread^{22;101}. Guidelines recommend relatively high doses of CNI early post-HTx, especially from US centers. Different C₀ recommendations complicate collaborate studies in European and US centers^{22;102} (ISHLT 2012 abstract 201).

8.3.2. CNI reduction and everolimus introduction.

Two major studies, including 1250 recipients, have been performed combining EVE and CNI in de novo HTx recipients. Both studies have replaced MMF or AZA with EVE and the blood

concentrations of CNI have remained rather high and renal protection has not been observed¹⁰³ (ISHLT 2012 abstract 201). In other de novo studies, combination of CsA and EVE have not provided any renal improvement compared to CsA standard therapy in addition to MMF and steroids^{104;105}. No renal protection was reported in an open de novo triple arm study with combination of TAC and sirolimus, compared to TAC or CsA in combination with MMF and steroids⁹⁵. As a consequence of non-successful trials, a strategy for early introduction of EVE and CNI reduction has not been established and a substitution of PSI for MMF in addition to standard CNI concentrations are not recommended due to risk of enhanced CNI nephrotoxicity²².

Studies including long-term HTx recipients are smaller and have not established a consensus on combination therapy of CNI and EVE. In non-randomized reports, CNI reduction or withdrawal with EVE replacement partly preserved renal function^{27;83;106}.

As CsA and EVE share the same glycoprotein in kidney tissue, concomitant therapy possibly potentiates renal toxicity. Co-administration of CsA microemulsion increased AUC for EVE concentrations by 168 %, but not vice versa, and a substantial CNI reduction has to be achieved before renal protection is observed⁸⁹. Reports are often complicated with high frequency of adverse events and withdrawals due to overimmunosuppression^{32;105}.

The NOCTET trial included 282 TTx recipients more than 1 year after transplantation. Of 190 HTx recipients, our center included 78 patients. Paper 4 reports results from both HTx and lung Tx. Results were mostly comparable for the two groups, although slightly in favor of HTx in terms of beneficial effect on renal function. The following discussion will focus on HTx.

The NOCTET trial demonstrated that EVE introduction and parallel CNI reduction significantly improves renal function in maintenance TTx patients with an overall difference of 5.1 ml/min/1.73m². However, there was a significant interaction with pretreatment renal

function, evidenced by a mGFR improvement of nearly 7 ml/min/1.73m2 and 5 ml/min/1.73m² in patients with baseline severely or moderately reduced mGFR, respectively. In contrast, no improvement was observed in patients with mGFR > 60 ml/min/1.73m². Previous guidelines do not recommend a switch to EVE therapy amongst patients with severe pre-existing renal damage, an opinion challenged by our results and in a recent German review^{23;101;107}.

Paper 4 demonstrated that this strategy is clinically relevant as 66% of patients with the most advanced CRF had an improvement of >5 ml/min/1.73m2 with EVE therapy as compared to 54% of patients with less severe pre-existing renal damage. It should be noted that the group with the most deranged renal function had higher CsA baseline concentrations than the two other groups. A further potential for renal improvement would probably be possible with CsA adjusted to a lower range as a correlation between CsA reduction and renal function is reported¹⁰⁶. The correlation between CNI reduction and mGFR improvement was only modest suggesting also other mechanisms contributing to improvement in renal function¹⁰⁸. As improvement was limited to patients transplanted less than five years, intervention should be initiated before renal fibrosis is established.

After an initial period with a significant increase of infections in the EVE arm, a reduction in EVE blood concentration from 3-8 to 3-6 ng/mL was recommended by the control committee due to overimmunosuppression also experienced in other studies⁸³ (ISHLT 2012 abstract 201). Studies intending to improve renal function, de novo or in long term recipients, with concomitant EVE introduction report CsA concentrations that are too high to significantly improve GFR^{83;105}. Poor adherence to planned CsA targets, the concern of CsA underexposure, distrust to EVE as rejection prophylaxis and risk of rejection in the early post-HTx setting result in both EVE and CsA concentrations with secondary renal toxicity¹⁰⁵ (ISHLT 2012 abstract 201).

After increasing experience with combination therapy, CsA is in long term recipients in our center now aimed at 25-40 μ g/l in combination with EVE 3-5 μ g/l in addition to MMF and steroids. As interaction and low doses of both drugs often make target concentration hard to achieve, different dose (±25 mg) of CsA every second day is possible or CsA blood concentration in non-detectable range (< 25 ng/ml), with a C₂ concentration > 180 ng/ml and EVE 4-6 ng/ml is a second alternative in order to reduce CsA substantially. Our experience with EVE in combination with TAC is limited²².

8.3.3. CsA elimination and everolimus introduction.

Few reports exist on PSI without concomitant CsA after HTx, and most reports are on long term survivors^{27;28;31;109;110}. Improvement in renal function is reported, but high frequency of adverse events and withdrawals complicates conclusions. Complete discontinuation of CNI replaced by sirolimus introduction was evaluated in the "Heart Spare the Nephron Study" intended to include 580 HTx de novo recipeints. (Hunt, 2007 ISHLT). The study was stopped after 4 out of 7 sirolimus treated recipients experienced rejection \geq 3A.

In paper 3, Group 1 experienced a rapid improvement in renal function. Sixteen HTx recipients 5.5 months after HTx, including five patients ongoing in dialysis and 15 long term recipients (8 years post-HTx) were switched overnight from CNI to EVE based immunosuppressive therapy. Our results suggest that early CsA withdrawal is safe with preserved renal function in long term, also reported in a 5 years follow up of 15 de novo CNI free recipients¹¹¹.

In our hospital the RENAL study (renal Tx) and the SCHEDULE study (HTx) introduced EVE in combination with MMF, steroids and CsA de novo and eliminated CsA after 7-11 weeks post-HTx, compared to a traditional CNI medication. In the RENAL study

an improvement in mGFR during 12 months follow up was observed despite an increased rejection rate and a rather large proportion of drop out patients (in press). The SCHEDULE study will complete a 12 months follow up at the end of 2012.

In paper 3, long term recipients with CsA elimination 8 years after HTx (Group 2) did not improve their renal function. With a wide interquartil range, the median creatinine/eGFR was unchanged suggesting that established renal fibrosis is irreversible to CsA withdrawal. Recipients had histories of diabetes (20 %), general atherosclerosis (53 %) and hypertension (73 %), suggesting that also other mechanisms contribute to renal failure⁴³. Although improvement was not observed, their renal function stabilized after years of detoriation and further renal impairment may have been delayed by the intervention. In contrast to our results, renal improvement in long term recipients is reported. This may be explained by earlier intervention and a renal function better than our patients before switch²⁸.

Timing of CNI elimination early after HTx is somewhat controversial. Guidelines have recommended possible CNI elimination 6 and 12 months after HTx^{22;23}, while in renal Tx recommendations suggest early conversion between 2 to 6 months. Due to the early CNI nephrotoxicity, "there is an obvious advantage for reducing CNI exposure early post-transplant"⁸. In general there is no obvious reason to accept different immunosuppression strategies for the two organs, besides the penalty of graft loss is greater in HTx than the need for recurrent dialysis in renal Tx recipients. As EVE may not have the same immunosuppressive power as CNIs¹¹², the cutting edge of EVE therapy is whether we are willing to accept an increased risk of milder rejections with the potential benefits of EVE therapy: improved renal function, less CMV infection, less development of CAV and less development of cancer. Results from the SCHEDULE trial and other ongoing studies will hopefully give us some answers that will have future impact on immunosuppressive strategies and recommendations.

Switch from CsA to EVE can be performed stepwise or as an overnight conversion. Overnight switch is easy to perform and interpret and is uncomplicated in long term recipients. In a stepwise protocol, interaction between the two drugs requires experience to avoid oscillations in blood concentrations and either risk of rejection or renal failure. Shortly after HTx a stepwise protocol may be safer in experienced hands and with lower risk of rejections with mandatory biopsy surveillance.

In Group 1, rejections occurred in patients shortly after the switch and with the shortest time since HTx. Our rejection incidence is favorable compared to previous reports on early CNI freedom^{31;109}. Early CNI freedom resulted in increased rejection rates in the RENAL study compared to standard CsA based treatment. Alternative T-cell activation by different signal mechanisms may increase rejection risk and suggest that a combination of CNI and EVE is required to induce synergistic protection for rejection early postoperatively. Timing of CNI elimination and EVE introduction therefore depends on clinical impact and prognostic importance of CNI side effect vs. rejection risk of the patients and tolerability of higher EVE doses. As the immunosuppressive armentarium is expanding, each patient is now able to have an immunosuppressive strategy especially designed for the individual patient at risk.

Representing a potential improvement for patients, successful individualization of a growing number of immunosuppressive drugs will demand increased awareness and insight from physicians dealing with organ transplantation.

9. Conclusion.

This thesis has investigated the role of hemodynamics before and after HTx in addition to renal failure secondary to nephrotoxic immunosuppression. The following conclusions can be drawn:

1. Despite a limited number of patients with irreversible PH, RHC before HTx is important to identify patients at risk, but repeated RHC is only needed for patients with severe PH. Pulmonary hemodynamics improve early after HTx, but unfavorable post-HTx RHH is predictive for survival.

2. ARF occurred in 12 % of HTx recipients, but increased after introduction of iv. CsA. ARF was a predictor for short term mortality, but not for the development of chronic renal failure.

3. Early conversion from CNI to EVE based immunosuppression was safe and improved renal function in contrast to long term users in whom renal function was unchanged.

4. Low dose EVE and CsA improved renal function in TTx recipients with moderate and severe renal failure when EVE was introduced within 5 years after transplantation.

Reference List

- 1. Roger VL, Go AS, Lloyd-Jones DM, Adams RJ, Berry JD, Brown TM et al. Heart disease and stroke statistics--2011 update: a report from the American Heart Association Circulation 2011;123:e18-e209.
- 2. Lindelow B, Andersson B, Waagstein F, Bergh CH. Prognosis of alternative therapies in patients with heart failure not accepted for heart transplantation. J.Heart Lung Transplant. 1995;14:1204-11.
- 3. Banner NR, Bonser RS, Clark AL, Clark S, Cowburn PJ, Gardner RS et al. UK guidelines for referral and assessment of adults for heart transplantation Heart 2011;97:1520-27.
- Goda A, Williams P, Mancini D, Lund LH. Selecting patients for heart transplantation: comparison of the Heart Failure Survival Score (HFSS) and the Seattle heart failure model (SHFM) J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2011;30:1236-43.
- 5. Taylor DO, Edwards LB, Boucek MM, Trulock EP, Waltz DA, Keck BM et al. Registry of the International Society for Heart and Lung Transplantation: twenty-third official adult heart transplantation report--2006. J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2006;25:869-79.
- 6. Eisen HJ. Immunosuppression on the horizon Heart Fail.Clin. 2007;3:43-49.
- 7. Hunt SA, Haddad F. The changing face of heart transplantation J.Am.Coll.Cardiol. 2008;52:587-98.
- 8. Campistol JM, de Fijter JW, Nashan B, Holdaas H, Vitko S, Legendre C. Everolimus and longterm outcomes in renal transplantation Transplantation 2011;92:S3-26.
- 9. Simonsen S, Geiran OR. [Heart transplantation]. Tidsskr.Nor Laegeforen. 2004;124:1116-18.
- 10. Simonsen S, Andreassen AK, Gullestad L, Leivestad T, Fiane AE, Geiran OR. [Survival after heart transplantation in Norway]. Tidsskr.Nor Laegeforen. 2007;127:865-68.
- Stehlik J, Edwards LB, Kucheryavaya AY, Benden C, Christie JD, Dobbels F et al. The Registry of the International Society for Heart and Lung Transplantation: Twenty-eighth Adult Heart Transplant Report--2011 J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2011;30:1078-94.
- 12. Mehra MR, Kobashigawa J, Starling R, Russell S, Uber PA, Parameshwar J et al. Listing criteria for heart transplantation: International Society for Heart and Lung Transplantation guidelines for the care of cardiac transplant candidates--2006. J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2006;25:1024-42.
- 13. Lam CS, Roger VL, Rodeheffer RJ, Borlaug BA, Enders FT, Redfield MM. Pulmonary hypertension in heart failure with preserved ejection fraction: a community-based study J.Am.Coll.Cardiol. 2009;53:1119-26.
- 14. Bursi F, McNallan SM, Redfield MM, Nkomo VT, Lam CS, Weston SA et al. Pulmonary pressures and death in heart failure: a community study J.Am.Coll.Cardiol. 2012;59:222-31.

- 15. McLaughlin VV, Archer SL, Badesch DB, Barst RJ, Farber HW, Lindner JR et al. ACCF/AHA 2009 expert consensus document on pulmonary hypertension a report of the American College of Cardiology Foundation Task Force on Expert Consensus Documents and the American Heart Association developed in collaboration with the American College of Chest Physicians; American Thoracic Society, Inc.; and the Pulmonary Hypertension Association J.Am.Coll.Cardiol. 2009;53:1573-619.
- 16. Stobierska-Dzierzek B, Awad H, Michler RE. The evolving management of acute right-sided heart failure in cardiac transplant recipients J.Am.Coll.Cardiol. 2001;38:923-31.
- 17. Kirklin JK, Naftel DC, Kirklin JW, Blackstone EH, White-Williams C, Bourge RC. Pulmonary vascular resistance and the risk of heart transplantation. J.Heart Transplant. 1988;7:331-36.
- 18. Chang PP, Longenecker JC, Wang NY, Baughman KL, Conte JV, Hare JM et al. Mild vs severe pulmonary hypertension before heart transplantation: different effects on posttransplantation pulmonary hypertension and mortality. J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2005;24:998-1007.
- 19. Schaffer SA, Ross HJ. Everolimus: efficacy and safety in cardiac transplantation Expert.Opin.Drug Saf 2010;9:843-54.
- 20. Lindenfeld J, Miller GG, Shakar SF, Zolty R, Lowes BD, Wolfel EE et al. Drug therapy in the heart transplant recipient: part II: immunosuppressive drugs Circulation 2004;110:3858-65.
- 21. Valantine H. Neoral use in the cardiac transplant recipient. Transplant.Proc. 2000;32:27S-44S.
- 22. Costanzo MR, Dipchand A, Starling R, Anderson A, Chan M, Desai S et al. The International Society of Heart and Lung Transplantation Guidelines for the care of heart transplant recipients J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2010;29:914-56.
- 23. Dandel M, Lehmkuhl HB, Knosalla C, Hetzer R. Impact of different long-term maintenance immunosuppressive therapy strategies on patients' outcome after heart transplantation Transpl.Immunol. 2010;23:93-103.
- 24. Penninga L, Moller CH, Gustafsson F, Steinbruchel DA, Gluud C. Tacrolimus versus cyclosporine as primary immunosuppression after heart transplantation: systematic review with meta-analyses and trial sequential analyses of randomised trials Eur.J.Clin.Pharmacol. 2010;66:1177-87.
- 25. First MR. First clinical experience with the new once-daily formulation of tacrolimus Ther.Drug Monit. 2008;30:159-66.
- 26. Kuschal C, Thoms KM, Mori T, Kobayashi N, Boeckmann L, Laspe P et al. Cyclosporin A, but not everolimus, inhibits DNA repair in human fibroblasts and lymphoblasts Int.J.Clin.Pharmacol.Ther. 2009;47:38-40.
- 27. Groetzner J, Kaczmarek I, Landwehr P, Mueller M, Daebritz S, Lamm P et al. Renal recovery after conversion to a calcineurin inhibitor-free immunosuppression in late cardiac transplant recipients. Eur.J.Cardiothorac.Surg. 2004;25:333-41.
- 28. Rothenburger M, Teerling E, Bruch C, Lehmkuhl H, Suwelack B, Bara C et al. Calcineurin inhibitor-free immunosuppression using everolimus (Certican) in maintenance heart transplant recipients: 6 months' follow-up. J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2007;26:250-57.
- 29. Lehmkuhl HB, Mai D, Dandel M, Knosalla C, Hiemann NE, Grauhan O et al. Observational study with everolimus (Certican) in combination with low-dose cyclosporine in de novo heart transplant recipients. J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2007;26:700-04.

- Meier-Kriesche HU, Schold JD, Srinivas TR, Howard RJ, Fujita S, Kaplan B. Sirolimus in combination with tacrolimus is associated with worse renal allograft survival compared to mycophenolate mofetil combined with tacrolimus Am.J.Transplant. 2005;5:2273-80.
- 31. Gonzalez-Vilchez F, de Prada JA, Exposito V, Garcia-Camarero T, Fernandez-Friera L, Llano M et al. Avoidance of calcineurin inhibitors with use of proliferation signal inhibitors in de novo heart transplantation with renal failure J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2008;27:1135-41.
- 32. Gonzalez-Vilchez F, Vazquez de Prada JA, Almenar L, rizon Del Prado JM, Mirabet S, az-Molina B et al. Withdrawal of proliferation signal inhibitors due to adverse events in the maintenance phase of heart transplantation J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2012;31:288-95.
- 33. Sanchez-Fructuoso AI. Everolimus: an update on the mechanism of action, pharmacokinetics and recent clinical trials Expert.Opin.Drug Metab Toxicol. 2008;4:807-19.
- 34. Gustafsson F, Ross HJ. Renal-sparing strategies in cardiac transplantation Curr Opin.Organ Transplant. 2009;14:566-70.
- 35. Arora S, Andreassen A, Simonsen S, Gude E, Dahl C, Skaardal R et al. Prognostic importance of renal function 1 year after heart transplantation for all-cause and cardiac mortality and development of allograft vasculopathy. Transplantation 2007;84:149-54.
- 36. Navarro-Manchon J, Almenar BL, Martinez-Dolz L, Sanchez-Lazaro I, Buendia FF, Raso RR et al. Mortality from renal dysfunction in heart transplant patients: creatinine versus glomerular filtration rate Transplant.Proc. 2010;42:3196-98.
- 37. Ojo AO, Held PJ, Port FK, Wolfe RA, Leichtman AB, Young EW et al. Chronic renal failure after transplantation of a nonrenal organ. N.Engl.J.Med. 2003;349:931-40.
- Testani JM, Kimmel SE, Dries DL, Coca SG. Prognostic importance of early worsening renal function after initiation of angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor therapy in patients with cardiac dysfunction Circ.Heart Fail. 2011;4:685-91.
- 39. Holzmann MJ, Hammar N, Ahnve S, Nordqvist T, Pehrsson K, Ivert T. Renal insufficiency and long-term mortality and incidence of myocardial infarction in patients undergoing coronary artery bypass grafting. Eur.Heart J. 2007;28:865-71.
- 40. Nankivell BJ, Borrows RJ, Fung CL, O'Connell PJ, Chapman JR, Allen RD. Calcineurin inhibitor nephrotoxicity: longitudinal assessment by protocol histology Transplantation 2004;78:557-65.
- Barraclough K, Menahem SA, Bailey M, Thomson NM. Predictors of decline in renal function after lung transplantation J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2006;25:1431-35.
- 42. Moro J, Almenar L, Martinez-Dolz L, Aguero J, Rueda J, Arnau MA et al. mTOR inhibitors: do they help preserve renal function? Transplant.Proc. 2007;39:2135-37.
- 43. Pinney SP, Balakrishnan R, Dikman S, Nair A, Hammond K, Domanski M et al. Histopathology of renal failure after heart transplantation: a diverse spectrum J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2012;31:233-37.

- 44. Bangalore S, Bhatt DL. Images in cardiovascular medicine. Right heart catheterization, coronary angiography, and percutaneous coronary intervention Circulation 2011;124:e428-e433.
- 45. Gjesdal O, Gude E, Arora S, Leivestad T, Andreassen AK, Gullestad L et al. Intra-aortic balloon counterpulsation as a bridge to heart transplantation does not impair long-term survival Eur.J.Heart Fail. 2009;11:709-14.
- 46. Dean PG, Lund WJ, Larson TS, Prieto M, Nyberg SL, Ishitani MB et al. Wound-healing complications after kidney transplantation: a prospective, randomized comparison of sirolimus and tacrolimus Transplantation 2004;77:1555-61.
- 47. Humbert M, McLaughlin VV. The 4th World Symposium on Pulmonary Hypertension. J.Am.Coll.Cardiol. 2009;54:S1-S117.
- 48. Mehta RL, Kellum JA, Shah SV, Molitoris BA, Ronco C, Warnock DG et al. Acute Kidney Injury Network: report of an initiative to improve outcomes in acute kidney injury Crit Care 2007;11:R31.
- 49. Levey AS, Coresh J, Balk E, Kausz AT, Levin A, Steffes MW et al. National Kidney Foundation practice guidelines for chronic kidney disease: evaluation, classification, and stratification Ann.Intern.Med. 2003;139:137-47.
- 50. Ghio S. Pulmonary Hypertension in Advanced Heart Failure Herz 2005;30:311-17.
- 51. Klotz S, Wenzelburger F, Stypmann J, Welp H, Drees G, Schmid C et al. Reversible pulmonary hypertension in heart transplant candidates: to transplant or not to transplant. Ann. Thorac. Surg. 2006;82:1770-73.
- 52. Park MH, Mehra MR. Pulmonary hypertension: the great leveler J.Am.Coll.Cardiol. 2012;59:232-34.
- 53. Borlaug BA, Nishimura RA, Sorajja P, Lam CS, Redfield MM. Exercise hemodynamics enhance diagnosis of early heart failure with preserved ejection fraction Circ.Heart Fail. 2010;3:588-95.
- 54. Lam CS, Borlaug BA, Kane GC, Enders FT, Rodeheffer RJ, Redfield MM. Age-associated increases in pulmonary artery systolic pressure in the general population Circulation 2009;119:2663-70.
- 55. Chau EM, Bailey KR, Mahoney DW, Frantz RP, McGregor CG, Daly RC et al. Predictors of reversibility of pulmonary hypertension in cardiac transplant recipients in the first postoperative year Circulation 1996:94:II267-II272.
- 56. Zimpfer D, Zrunek P, Roethy W, Czerny M, Schima H, Huber L et al. Left ventricular assist devices decrease fixed pulmonary hypertension in cardiac transplant candidates J.Thorac.Cardiovasc.Surg. 2007;133:689-95.
- 57. Pauwaa S, Bhat G, Tatooles AJ, Aggarwal A, Martin M, Kumar A et al. How effective are continuous flow left ventricular assist devices in lowering high pulmonary artery pressures in heart transplant candidates? Cardiol.J. 2012;19:153-58.
- 58. Martin J, Siegenthaler MP, Friesewinkel O, Fader T, van de LA, Trummer G et al. Implantable left ventricular assist device for treatment of pulmonary hypertension in candidates for orthotopic heart transplantation-a preliminary study Eur.J.Cardiothorac.Surg. 2004;25:971-77.

- 59. Nativi JN, Drakos SG, Kucheryavaya AY, Edwards LB, Selzman CH, Taylor DO et al. Changing outcomes in patients bridged to heart transplantation with continuous- versus pulsatile-flow ventricular assist devices: an analysis of the registry of the International Society for Heart and Lung Transplantation J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2011;30:854-61.
- 60. Aronson D, Eitan A, Dragu R, Burger AJ. Relationship between reactive pulmonary hypertension and mortality in patients with acute decompensated heart failure Circ.Heart Fail. 2011;4:644-50.
- 61. Yuan JX, Rubin LJ. Pathogenesis of pulmonary arterial hypertension: the need for multiple hits Circulation 2005;111:534-38.
- 62. Goland S, Czer LS, Kass RM, De Robertis MA, Mirocha J, Coleman B et al. Pre-existing pulmonary hypertension in patients with end-stage heart failure: impact on clinical outcome and hemodynamic follow-up after orthotopic heart transplantation J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2007;26:312-18.
- 63. De Santo LS, Romano G, Maiello C, Buonocore M, Cefarelli M, Galdieri N et al. Pulmonary artery hypertension in heart transplant recipients: how much is too much? Eur.J.Cardiothorac.Surg. 2012.
- 64. Uriel N, Sims DB, Jorde UP. Fixed pulmonary hypertension and mechanical support: an unclear opportunity. J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2011;30:600.
- 65. Gorlitzer M, Ankersmit J, Fiegl N, Meinhart J, Lanzenberger M, Unal K et al. Is the transpulmonary pressure gradient a predictor for mortality after orthotopic cardiac transplantation? Transpl.Int. 2005;18:390-95.
- 66. Califf RM, Adams KF, McKenna WJ, Gheorghiade M, Uretsky BF, McNulty SE et al. A randomized controlled trial of epoprostenol therapy for severe congestive heart failure: The Flolan International Randomized Survival Trial (FIRST). Am.Heart J. 1997;134:44-54.
- 67. Sutsch G, Kiowski W, Yan XW, Hunziker P, Christen S, Strobel W et al. Short-term oral endothelin-receptor antagonist therapy in conventionally treated patients with symptomatic severe chronic heart failure Circulation 1998;98:2262-68.
- Ortiz V, Martinez-Dolz L, Ten F, Almenar L, Sanchez-Lacuesta E, Moro J et al. Evolution of right cardiac pressures during the first year after heart transplantation. Transplant.Proc. 2007;39:2368-71.
- 69. Delgado JF, Gomez-Sanchez MA, Saenz de la CC, Sanchez V, Escribano P, Hernandez-Afonso J et al. Impact of mild pulmonary hypertension on mortality and pulmonary artery pressure profile after heart transplantation. J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2001;20:942-48.
- Palazzuoli A, Ronco C. Cardio-renal syndrome: an entity cardiologists and nephrologists should be dealing with collegially Heart Fail.Rev. 2011;16:503-08.
- 71. Ojo AO. Renal disease in recipients of nonrenal solid organ transplantation. Semin.Nephrol. 2007;27:498-507.
- 72. Konstam MA. Renal function and heart failure treatment: when is a loss really a gain? Circ.Heart Fail. 2011;4:677-79.
- 73. Jokinen JJ, Tikkanen J, Kukkonen S, Hammainen P, Lommi J, Sipponen J et al. Natural course and risk factors for impaired renal function during the first year after heart transplantation J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2010;29:633-40.

- 74. Bourge RC, Naftel DC, Costanzo-Nordin MR, Kirklin JK, Young JB, Kubo SH et al. Pretransplantation risk factors for death after heart transplantation: a multiinstitutional study. The Transplant Cardiologists Research Database Group J.Heart Lung Transplant. 1993;12:549-62.
- 75. Boyle JM, Moualla S, Arrigain S, Worley S, Bakri MH, Starling RC et al. Risks and outcomes of acute kidney injury requiring dialysis after cardiac transplantation. Am.J.Kidney Dis. 2006;48:787-96.
- 76. Odim J, Wheat J, Laks H, Kobashigawa J, Gjertson D, Osugi A et al. Peri-operative renal function and outcome after orthotopic heart transplantation. J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2006;25:162-66.
- 77. Wyatt CM, Arons RR. The burden of acute renal failure in nonrenal solid organ transplantation Transplantation 2004;78:1351-55.
- 78. Schena FP, Pascoe MD, Alberu J, del Carmen RM, Oberbauer R, Brennan DC et al. Conversion from calcineurin inhibitors to sirolimus maintenance therapy in renal allograft recipients: 24month efficacy and safety results from the CONVERT trial Transplantation 2009;87:233-42.
- 79. Browne OT, Bhandari S. Interpreting and investigating proteinuria BMJ 2012;344:e2339.
- 80. Chapman JR, Valantine H, Albanell J, Arns WA, Campistol JM, Eisen H et al. Proliferation signal inhibitors in transplantation: questions at the cutting edge of everolimus therapy Transplant.Proc. 2007;39:2937-50.
- Saurina A, Campistol JM, Piera C, Diekmann F, Campos B, Campos N et al. Conversion from calcineurin inhibitors to sirolimus in chronic allograft dysfunction: changes in glomerular haemodynamics and proteinuria Nephrol.Dial.Transplant. 2006;21:488-93.
- 82. Straathof-Galema L, Wetzels JF, Dijkman HB, Steenbergen EJ, Hilbrands LB. Sirolimusassociated heavy proteinuria in a renal transplant recipient: evidence for a tubular mechanism Am.J.Transplant. 2006;6:429-33.
- Potena L, Prestinenzi P, Bianchi IG, Masetti M, Romani P, Magnani G et al. Cyclosporine lowering with everolimus versus mycophenolate mofetil in heart transplant recipients: Long-term follow-up of the SHIRAKISS randomized, prospective study J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2012;31:565-70.
- 84. Stephany BR, Boumitri M, Budev M, Alao B, Poggio ED. Absence of proteinuria predicts improvement in renal function after conversion to sirolimus-based immunosuppressive regimens in lung transplant survivors with chronic kidney disease J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2009;28:564-71.
- 85. Muirhead N, House A, Hollomby DJ, Jevnikar AM. Effect of valsartan on urinary protein excretion and renal function in patients with chronic renal allograft nephropathy Transplant.Proc. 2003;35:2412-14.
- 86. Hiremath S, Fergusson D, Doucette S, Mulay AV, Knoll GA. Renin angiotensin system blockade in kidney transplantation: a systematic review of the evidence Am.J.Transplant. 2007;7:2350-60.
- 87. Ruiz JC, Campistol JM, Sanchez-Fructuoso A, Mota A, Grinyo JM, Paul J et al. Early sirolimus use with cyclosporine elimination does not induce progressive proteinuria Transplant.Proc. 2007;39:2151-52.

- 88. Kapturczak MH, Meier-Kriesche HU, Kaplan B. Pharmacology of calcineurin antagonists Transplant.Proc. 2004;36:25S-32S.
- Kovarik JM, Kalbag J, Figueiredo J, Rouilly M, Frazier OL, Rordorf C. Differential influence of two cyclosporine formulations on everolimus pharmacokinetics: a clinically relevant pharmacokinetic interaction J.Clin.Pharmacol. 2002;42:95-99.
- 90. de DS, Zakrzewski M, Barhdadi A, Leblanc MH, Racine N, Belanger F et al. Association between renal function and CYP3A5 genotype in heart transplant recipients treated with calcineurin inhibitors J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2011;30:326-31.
- 91. Monaco AP, Morris PJ. Everolimus and long-term outcomes in renal transplantation: seeking an optimal strategy for immunosuppression Transplantation 2011;92:S1-S2.
- 92. Tang WH, Mullens W. Cardiorenal syndrome in decompensated heart failure Heart 2010;96:255-60.
- 93. Shamseddin MK, Parfrey PS. Mechanisms of the cardiorenal syndromes Nat.Rev.Nephrol. 2009;5:641-49.
- 94. Schwarz A, Haller H, Schmitt R, Schiffer M, Koenecke C, Strassburg C et al. Biopsy-diagnosed renal disease in patients after transplantation of other organs and tissues Am.J.Transplant. 2010;10:2017-25.
- 95. Kobashigawa JA, Miller LW, Russell SD, Ewald GA, Zucker MJ, Goldberg LR et al. Tacrolimus with mycophenolate mofetil (MMF) or sirolimus vs. cyclosporine with MMF in cardiac transplant patients: 1-year report. Am.J.Transplant. 2006;6:1377-86.
- 96. Meiser BM, Uberfuhr P, Fuchs A, Schmidt D, Pfeiffer M, Paulus D et al. Single-center randomized trial comparing tacrolimus (FK506) and cyclosporine in the prevention of acute myocardial rejection J.Heart Lung Transplant. 1998;17:782-88.
- 97. Alloway R, Vanhaecke J, Yonan N, White M, Haddad H, Rabago G et al. Pharmacokinetics in stable heart transplant recipients after conversion from twice-daily to once-daily tacrolimus formulations J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2011;30:1003-10.
- 98. Baran DA, Zucker MJ, Arroyo LH, Camacho M, Goldschmidt ME, Nicholls SJ et al. A prospective, randomized trial of single-drug versus dual-drug immunosuppression in heart transplantation: the tacrolimus in combination, tacrolimus alone compared (TICTAC) trial Circ.Heart Fail. 2011;4:129-37.
- 99. Eisen HJ, Hobbs RE, Davis SF, Carrier M, Mancini DM, Smith A et al. Safety, tolerability, and efficacy of cyclosporine microemulsion in heart transplant recipients: a randomized, multicenter, double-blind comparison with the oil-based formulation of cyclosporine--results at 24 months after transplantation. Transplantation 2001;71:70-78.
- 100. Moller CH, Gustafsson F, Gluud C, Steinbruchel DA. Interleukin-2 receptor antagonists as induction therapy after heart transplantation: systematic review with meta-analysis of randomized trials J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2008;27:835-42.
- 101. Zuckermann AO, Aliabadi AZ. Calcineurin-inhibitor minimization protocols in heart transplantation Transpl.Int. 2009;22:78-89.

- 102. Lindenfeld J, Miller GG, Shakar SF, Zolty R, Lowes BD, Wolfel EE et al. Drug therapy in the heart transplant recipient: part I: cardiac rejection and immunosuppressive drugs Circulation 2004;110:3734-40.
- 103. Eisen HJ, Tuzcu EM, Dorent R, Kobashigawa J, Mancini D, Valantine-von Kaeppler HA et al. Everolimus for the prevention of allograft rejection and vasculopathy in cardiac-transplant recipients N.Engl.J.Med. 2003;349:847-58.
- 104. Lehmkuhl HB, Arizon J, Vigano M, Almenar L, Gerosa G, Maccherini M et al. Everolimus with reduced cyclosporine versus MMF with standard cyclosporine in de novo heart transplant recipients Transplantation 2009;88:115-22.
- 105. Zuckermann A, Wang SS, Ross H, Frigerio M, Eisen HJ, Bara C et al. Efficacy and Safety of Low-Dose Cyclosporine with Everolimus and Steroids in de novo Heart Transplant Patients: A Multicentre, Randomized Trial J.Transplant. 2011;2011:535983.
- 106. Ross H, Pflugfelder P, Haddad H, Cantarovich M, White M, Ignaszewski A et al. Reduction of cyclosporine following the introduction of everolimus in maintenance heart transplant recipients: a pilot study Transpl.Int. 2010;23:31-37.
- 107. Rothenburger M, Zuckermann A, Bara C, Hummel M, Struber M, Hirt S et al. Recommendations for the use of everolimus (Certican) in heart transplantation: results from the second German-Austrian Certican Consensus Conference J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2007;26:305-11.
- 108. Gonzalez-Vilchez F, de Prada JA, Castrillo C, Canteli A, Llano MF, Martin-Duran R. Predictors of long-term renal function after conversion to proliferation signal inhibitors in long-term heart transplant recipients J.Heart Lung Transplant. 2011;30:552-57.
- 109. Meiser B, Reichart B, Adamidis I, Uberfuhr P, Kaczmarek I. First experience with de novo calcineurin-inhibitor-free immunosuppression following cardiac transplantation. Am.J.Transplant. 2005;5:827-31.
- 110. Moro Lopez JA, Almenar L, Martinez-Dolz L, Sanchez-Lazaro I, Aguero J, Buendia F et al. Progression of renal dysfunction in cardiac transplantation after the introduction of everolimus in the immunosuppressive regime Transplantation 2009;87:538-41.
- 111. Meiser B, Buchholz S, Kaczmarek I. De-novo calcineurin-inhibitor-free immunosuppression with sirolimus and mycophenolate mofetil after heart transplantation: 5-year results Curr Opin.Organ Transplant. 2011;16:522-28.
- 112. Celik S, Doesch AO, Konstandin MH, Kristen AV, Ammon K, Sack FU et al. Increased incidence of acute graft rejection on calcineurin inhibitor-free immunosuppression after heart transplantation Transplant.Proc. 2011;43:1862-67.